AMESBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting of the Amenities Committee held at the Bowman Centre 
on Tuesday 21st September 2021 at 7.15pm
PRESENT:   Cllr M Verbinnen (Chair), Cllr A Williams (Mayor), Cllr D Kuczera (D Mayor), Cllr M Strange, Cllr R Yuill, Cllr I Mitchell, Cllr S Hedge, Cllr T Edwards, Cllr M Devendran
IN ATTENDANCE:  Mrs W Bown (Town Clerk) 
VISITING PUBLIC:  0
PRESS:   0
	1.

2.

3.

4.

4.1.
	Public Questions
A resident of Raleigh Crescent complained about the level of maintenance of the public open space, with particular reference to the trees, expressing concern about the size of the tree behind their property.  The resident felt that the trees were not being looked after and was disappointed by the level of support offered by the Town Council, asking for more commitment in caring for the trees.  
A second resident of Raleigh Crescent has noticed a decrease in the management of footpaths, noting overhanging branches and shrubs.  He felt that trees were growing too close to property boundaries and should be replaced by younger trees in a more suitable location in the public open space.
Brambles are rambling across the footpath along Underwood Drive.  The resident felt there was a lack of management and care.  
A representative of Amesbury Green Fingers Community Garden Project reported that the project was going well.  The inclusive project is open to people of all ages, catering also for adults and children with learning difficulties.  Their open day is on 25th September, at which they hope to attract more members. Disabled access and pathways have been put in.  A picket fence has been put up around the space to ensure that members are safe and contained.  

The Mayor commented on the good job the group has done so far, but asked that the Town Clerk be contacted first should they wish to make further alterations made to the site.

A resident of Pains Way reported on his request to undertake work to a council-owned tree (item 17).
Apologies for absence
Apologies received from Cllr Taylor (on holiday)
To approve the minutes of the last meeting dated 17th August 2021 
The minutes were approved and signed as a true record. 

To receive any declarations of interest from members
None
Councillors’ questions/statements
Cllr Yuill reported on recent contact made with the MOD reference the sports
	ACTION



	4.2.

5.

17.

7.

6.

8.
	Facility at Boscombe Down and asked for the matter to be added to the next Full Council agenda.  

Cllr Yuill reported that Wiltshire Council was preparing to consider the asset transfer programme again and recommended that a sub-committee be set up in readiness for this.
Clerk’s Update

The Clerk reported on a meeting request from Historic England regarding the Lynchets, now considered by Historic England to be at risk.  The Mayor, Cllr Edwards and the Clerk are to meet with the Heritage at Risk Projects Officer.
Councillors agreed for item 17 to be brought forward.
To receive a Tree Works Request – Pains Way

Councillors considered the application for works to an apple tree behind Pains Way.

Proposed:  Cllr Kuczera

Seconded:  Cllr Dr Devendran

Resolved:  to agree to the work as stated in the application

Councillors agreed for item 7 to be brought forward.

With reference to the Town Council’s Tree Policy and Tree Survey results, and Wiltshire Council’s Green and Blue Infrastructure Strategy, to resolve to undertake a residents’ survey to inform the future maintenance of trees on the public open space at Raleigh Crescent

A survey is to be created to collect information and opinions from residents.  Cllr Verbinnen, Cllr Yuill and Cllr Edwards are to speak directly with residents of the Stonehenge Estate, collecting data via the survey.  The resulting data will be collated and action determined at the next amenities committee meeting.

To agree the areas for planting Woodland Trust Jubilee Trees (from the July Amenities Committee) and to agree types of trees

Councillors considered the proposed ideas.
It was asked whether multiple applications could be made for tree packs. The Clerk is to verify.

Proposed:  Cllr Verbinnen

Resolved:  to plant trees at Raleigh Crescent POS (along Porton Road), at the Youth area on Stockport Avenue and hedging at Armistice Park.  The Clerk is to ask Bawdens for an opinion regarding species.

Night-time opening of the public toilets – to agree to recommend to Full Council the extension of the trial period of opening Thursday/Friday and Saturday evenings
The Clerk is to check whether any problems have been noticed by the cleaners.
Proposed:  Cllr Kuczera

Seconded:  Cllr Dr Devendran

Resolved:  to recommend to Full Council that the toilets remain open over the 
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	9.
10.

11.
	specified days.
Sub-committee updates:
Fireworks:  A further meeting is to be held and quotations for toilets considered. 

Christmas Lights:  Two local businesses are sponsoring the Christmas Tree.  A full report is to be given to the next Full Council meeting.

Pavilion Storage:  The Mayor has spoken with a local company to establish a rough estimate of cost and size of building required, preferring blockwork and cladding to enable ease of fixing things to the walls.  Details to be sent to councillors.

Stockport Avenue:  Councillors received a report of a recent review of the area.

Work is needed at the cemetery shelter to remove graffiti.

Some of the benches in the centre are to be moved to the edge of the cemetery, including a position closer to the graves.

WW1 trees are to be transplanted at Muggleton Roundabout.

Green Fingers’ picket fence was noted, against the allotment regulations.
Work is needed at the disc golf area to make it a good facility.  The Wiltshire Wildlife Bridge Project is to be asked to create steps and a safety barrier at hole no. 6.

Armistice Park is generally in good order, with minor works needed to fencing.  

Bus shelters owned by the Town Council need cleaning.

Cllr Mitchell informed the meeting of visibility issues at the Bowman Centre roundabout.

Byway 20 update
A site meeting was held with Rights of Way Officers.

It was noted that in some areas the surface needs re-dressing.  
It was felt that parts of the byway need tidying – cutting back of trees/shrubs.

It was confirmed that Wiltshire Council will only maintain 3m width of any byway, the exact width of the path.  

It was felt that Wiltshire Council should maintain the hedge that runs down the slope to the Lynchets.
The Rights of Way Officers were in support of the idea put forward regarding the creation of a footpath alongside the byway at the allotments in the first instance and advised use of warning signs.  They advised that a substantial amount of statistical evidence would be needed before Wiltshire Council would consider a TRO blocking the byway to traffic.  

The Stockport Avenue sub-committee is to consider possibilities for signage and safety barriers.

Stockport Avenue Allotment Report

Councillors considered the condition of pipework to the water troughs.  The Clerk is to investigate the possibility of the pipework being boxed in.
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	12.

13.

14.

15.

16.

18.
	It was agreed that advertising boards cannot be displayed on the fence.  

Councillors agreed that the Amesbury Green Fingers area could retain the picket fence, to ensure the security of members with learning difficulties and protecting the neighbouring plots.  The next plot holder is to be given the option to take a different plot if the fence causes them an issue.  
Green Fingers were reminded to speak with the Town Council before making any further changes/arranging activities outside the regulations.

To consider a request to set up an ‘Adopt Your Street Scheme’
Councillors noted that Amesbury already has a Facebook group of litter pickers.
Adopt Your Street Schemes are able to access funding.

It was agreed to establish if there is sufficient interest amongst residents and if so, to set up a scheme, noting that the Town Council would need to provide insurance and equipment.

Disc Golf:  to consider a request from Stonehenge Disc Golf Club to retain 50% of the Town Council’s supply of discs on permanent loan

Proposed:  Cllr Kuczera

Seconded:  Cllr Mitchell

Resolved:  to agree to Stonehenge Disc Golf Club retaining 50% of the Town Council’s supply of discs on permanent loan 

To agree to recommend to Full council that future purchases/replacement of broken bins incorporate a recycling option
The Clerk confirmed that the Town Council has the means to dispose of recyclable items.

It was proposed that broken bins are replaced with a double bin with a recycling option.

Proposed:  the Mayor

Seconded:  Cllr Edwards

Resolved:  that new bin purchases, including those made to replace broken bins, will be double bins with a recycling option

To confirm waste disposal arrangements
A large, lockable skip is to be placed at the Centenary car park as a temporary location.  

It was confirmed that initially green waste will also be placed in the large bin.

The contract for the two red bins is to be cancelled.

Proposed:  the Mayor

Seconded:  Cllr Kuczera

Resolved:  to cancel the contract for the two red Hills Waste bins
To agree the style of bench to be included in the upgrading of the crossing/ footway scheme at the Centre
Proposed:  Cllr Verbinnen
Resolved:  to agree the bench as presented

War Memorial update
Confirmation is required from both the Conservation Officer and the Diocese of whether permission is needed to make additions to the war memorial.
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	19.

20.
	Once permissions are established the Town Council can move forward.
It was reported that few responses were received from members of the public regarding names to be added.  

Cllr Edwards confirmed that there is sufficient space on the memorial to add missing names.

Items for the next agenda

Sub-committee reports

Creation of a Town Centre sub-committee

Date of next meeting:  7.15pm on 19th October 2021

Meeting closed at 8.46pm
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